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I feel better about small magazine prospects than I did a month ago. To make up the post office’s deficit gap, Congress had proposed raising rates on periodical class. Periodical class is vulnerable because since 1970, every class of mail is required to cover their own cost. Periodicals class only covers about 70% of its cost. That means that they could increase the rate of 25% or more a year, in order to bring periodical rates into compliance. 

The good news is that the bill most likely to pass, and that might be voted on this week,  will have the least impact on us. 

The postal debt comes from the fact that the post office is currently forced to prepay retiree health benefits for the next 75 years over 10 years, which is crazy. The new bill, P21, will let it amortize that over 40 years.  The bill will also let them cut back on their pension fund, which is over funded, and cut back some of its labor force. All these changes will help them prevent drastic changes, like cutting a day of delivery, closing post offices, or jacking up our rates. The bill will allow the post office to order non-postal products, like they do in other countries. 

The bill also protects the periodical rate: “For any class of mail that is determined to not be covering its cost 100%, the rate can not be changed for 2 years, and then a study must be done to prove its not covering its cost. If it is still determined the class is not covering its costs, then the postmaster general can increase rates by no more than 2% a year above the consumer price index each year until it hits 90%.” That’s really great for us. It gives us time to adjust to new realities. 

We need to know, however, that the post office is downgrading its service standards. For weeklies, that is discouraging—it may take an extra couple of days for our magazines to reach the door—but I don’t think there is anything we can do about that. 

Behind the scenes, the big magazines have coopted the MPA and their strategy has been, “you are not measuring our cost properly.” Instead of arguing that periodicals are the foundation of the press of our country, and that periodical rate is a democratic subsidy, they are basing their arguments on costs. The big magazines are saying that the small magazines are pulling us down, and if you are going to raise rates, you should raise their rates and let them go out of business, rather than hurting us. They actually put this on the record! These are the people who play golf with the postmaster general.  After 2 years, when the bill allows rates to go up, the big guys might try to screw us. But we have time to plan for that.
So it’s important to remind everyone, editorially,  how important the post office and print magazines are to democracy. Free Press has been a strong ally for us. I think our efforts in 2007 paid off—the postal commission hates being criticized. We have to be on guard, and know that when we do complain en masse, we can make a difference.
